TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
June 18, 2012

As Amended
 I.  CALL TO ORDER
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:03 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council Vice President Bowen.
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Town Council members absent:

Michael Schnack, President

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator 
Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Swearing-in of new Jamestown Police Officers by Town Administrator Bruce R. Keiser and Police Chief Edward A. Mello. Chief Mello thanked everyone in attendance and explained the extensive recruitment process that began 11 months ago. The two candidates attended the Municipal Police Academy for 22 weeks, graduated in May and are currently in their fourth week of a twelve-week field training and evaluation.  Today police officers serve as more than police officers, they are counselors, social workers and role models. The Badge they wear is described as a sign of authority or respect, but it is really a sign of trust, the trust we place in them as a community, and my trust as their Chief, to enforce the law with respect and dignity. I am confident the two new officers will value that trust and serve this community well in the time to come.  
1) Patrolman Kyle Endres. Kyle is a graduate of the Gunnery School in Washington, CT, where he was a three-season varsity athlete and captain of the Wrestling Team. He graduated from Salve Regina University with a Bachelor of Arts Degree in Administration of Justice, and completed a two-year internship with the Newport Police Department.   
The Oath of Office was administered by Town Administrator Bruce R. Keiser. Patrolman Endres’ mother, Laurie, pinned his badge on. (Applause)

2) Patrolman James Chaves. Jimmy grew up in Middletown, joined the Army after graduating from Rogers High School at age 18 and was stationed at Fort Carson, Colorado. He was deployed to both Iraq and Afghanistan. He went on to attend the Fox Valley Technical College, studying Criminal Justice. While at the Municipal Police Academy, he became the father of twin girls, Arianna and Chloe. 
The Oath of Office was administered by Town Administrator Bruce R. Keiser. Patrolman Chaves’ girlfriend, Brianna, pinned his badge on. (Applause)

Chief Mello noted the Oath of Office used for the swearing-in, which is more specific to the Constitution and the rules and regulations of the Jamestown Police Department, and he is sure the new officers will take it to heart. (Applause) 
B) Proclamation
1) No. 2012-16: Honoring Paul Dolan. The Proclamation was read by Councilor White.         

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adopt Resolution No. 2012-16 Honoring Paul Dolan on his retirement. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to move Agenda Item No. XV. C) to the next agenda item to be addressed. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XV.  NEW BUSINESS

C) Approval of Agreement for Animal Shelter services with the Town of North Kingstown and authorization for signing by the Town Administrator. Town Administrator Keiser stated this proposed agreement would supersede the existing agreement with North Kingstown for the care of Jamestown’s stray animals, as the Town does not have its own animal shelter. This Memorandum of Agreement changes from a per diem basis to an annual fixed fee basis. Presently the fee is $22 per night per animal, and what is proposed is a $3,000 annual fee regardless of the number of animals cared for. In the past we never had a formal funding policy to pay for animal medical services. Chief Mello was instrumental in the research and decision to continue our relationship with the Town of North Kingstown and the municipal Animal Shelter. It is Town Administrator Keiser’s recommendation we stay with North Kingstown, as it is the most cost-effective option. 

Barbara Szepatowski of Jamestown spoke on behalf of the North Kingstown Animal Shelter and the Friends of the North Kingstown Animal Shelter, where she has been affiliated since 2004. She explained the extensive renovations to the Shelter performed by the Friends volunteers, and referenced the pictures in the Council meeting packet. Examples of the care and treatment for injured and sick animals and the adoption rate followed. The Shelter is classified as a no-kill shelter, and there are monthly fundraisers to ensure there is money for medical services for animals without owners.  It is their belief no animal should be euthanized due to a lack of space or time for training. Jamestown has a small amount of animals requiring assistance annually, and all of them receive the same quality care and medical services as North Kingstown’s animals. Ms. Szepatowski gave examples of the care afforded lost and injured animals and adoptions. 
Pete Korzeniowski, President of the North Kingstown Animal Shelter. Mr. Korzeniowski gave an overview of the volunteers and the various functions they perform, including fundraising, cleaning, maintenance, landscaping and animal rehabilitation. The type of care the animals receive and what it takes to operate the North Kingstown Municipal Animal Shelter was explained. Last year the Friends funded $21,000 for medical services and $11,000 for new poured floors, and every dollar they raise is spent on keeping the Shelter operating. The Friends have always paid the medical bills on injured and sick animals brought to the Shelter, and will do that for Jamestown’s animals as well. They also assist senior citizens with expensive medical care. Visitors note how beautiful and clean the facility is. Their last surprise inspection by the RIDOH was passed with flying colors, and the cleanliness of the facility and the quality of care rendered all animals was noted. Their main goal is quality care for all animals. Any animal for adoption has received proper medical care and training and is ready to go to a new home.  
Barbara Szepatowski stated she hopes the Council will vote in favor of the Memorandum of Agreement with the North Kingstown Animal Shelter. She spent many years volunteering in other shelters, and loves them all, but loves the closeness of the small shelter environment which she believes works the best for Jamestown. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Memorandum of Agreement between the Town of Jamestown and the Town of North Kingstown for animal shelter services for an amount not to exceed $3,000 per year. 
Discussion. Councilor Murphy has items for their fundraising activities. Councilor Winsor noted the Agreement provision “To maintain cost controls . . . the Shelter manager will obtain permission from Jamestown before any medical expenses are incurred” and inquired who will be the contact person. Ms. Szepatowski noted the cost- effective veterinary care administered to Jamestown by Newport Animal Hospital and North Kingstown Animal Hospital and stated this is being worked out. Chief Mello stated he has discussed this with Ms. Szepatowski and such situations arise on a regular basis. Ultimately, it is his responsibility, as Police Chief, and he should be contacted before any medical decisions are made and Town funds committed. If a sick animal is there for 6 days or more, the responsibility for care and ownership is turned over to the Animal Shelter, as noted in the Police Department Animal Control Policies. Discussion continued.  

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.

D) Energy Efficiency Audit. Town Administrator Keiser introduced WCRPC Executive Director Jeff Broadhead and Johnson Controls, Inc. Area Manager Jim Cotton, who performed the energy audit, for an overview of the audit process and the costs to pursue recommended improvements. The presentation is informational only, and this will be on the July 2nd agenda for a decision how to proceed. The audit was performed using ARRA funding and took one year to complete. The following Town buildings were evaluated: Fire Station, Town Hall, Recreation Center, Library, Ambulance Garage, Police Station, Wastewater Treatment, Water Treatment, and Highway Garage. 

Jeff Broadhead noted Johnson Controls was chosen to perform the energy audit for WCRPC with a specific set of orders to develop projects to reduce energy costs. If the Town adopts the energy efficiency measures, Johnson Controls guarantees the savings. The contracts are no change order, fixed price agreements, fully engineered and designed and bid out to subcontractors, with well worked-through pricing. Jim Cotton distributed the PowerPoint presentation and noted some energy efficiency measures were not pursued as they were not cost effective for Jamestown. Old, inefficient equipment is proposed to be replaced, reducing energy consumption and energy costs, and cost reductions over time pay for the improvements. The sole purpose of the audit is to lower utility bills. 

Mr. Cotton noted the total annual utility cost for Jamestown is $269,379. Energy conservation measures were evaluated. Recommended lighting fixture retrofits were referenced, including super T8 lamps, LED exterior lighting and occupancy sensors, for 8 of the 9 Town buildings evaluated. Improvements for weatherization and insulation recommended for 8 of the 9 Town buildings were noted. Temperature setback equipment was recommended for the Fire Station and Wastewater Treatment Plant, as other Town facilities already have that equipment. Computer management software was recommended for the Town Hall, Library, Police Station and school buildings, to turn computers off when not in use. Low flow fixtures were recommended for water conservation for 8 of the 9 Town buildings to reduce water consumption. The 
monitoring equipment used and the reports produced were discussed. The installation of energy conservation measures for some facilities could not be justified and were not recommended. The total cost for the conservation measures is $171,635, with first year energy/water savings of $26,365, with estimated utility rebates of $6,517, and a payback period of 7.75 years.  
Questions/Comments. Vice President Bowen noted the schools are not in the final report.  Mr. Cotton stated the schools chose not to proceed due to school funding formula changes. Councilor Murphy inquired about the Recreation Center. Town Administrator Keiser noted the Recreation Center boiler was being replaced with $80,000 set aside from undesignated funds. Public Works Director Mike Gray stated when the projects were reviewed with JCI staff some of the more expensive projects didn’t make sense, as a substantial payback savings would be needed to cover the cost. Mr. Cotton stated he could get additional information as needed. Discussion continued. Councilor Winsor asked who would be the third party involved with the commissioning fee under the contract. Mr. Cotton stated it is Dave Ward as the third party engineer, but Town staff could perform such duties. The first year measurement and verification cost goes to JCI at $4,233. Councilor Winsor inquired about new technology. Mr. Cotton stated new technology comes into play and would be utilized only if it realizes significant savings. Councilor Murphy agreed with winterization and noted the draft from the Council Chamber windows behind his seat and the Town Hall front and rear doors. Councilor Winsor inquired about the computer monitoring, which Mr. Cotton explained. She asked how long JCI has been in business, and Mr. Cotton stated since 1885, noting the company’s credentials. Their main competitors are Siemens and Honeywell, who also responded to the RFQ. Mr. Keiser stated he and Mike Gray will prepare a recommendation for the July 2nd agenda as an action item. Vice President Bowen asked about solar technology and whether it was evaluated as an alternative. Mr. Cotton stated it is good technology, but is challenging due to the payback period, which is 15 years. Lengthy discussion ensued. Mr. Broadhead stated the solar technology couldn’t be figured in to the project as it did not fit the timeframe. Both Jeff and Jim were thanked for coming.   

IV.  COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. None.
V.  CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the consent Agenda need not be removed for single simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) Town Council Minutes 2) May 24, 2012 (special meeting). This will be tabled until a quorum of members present at that meeting are in attendance. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Adoption of Council minutes:
1) May 21, 2012 (regular meeting)
3)         June 4, 2012 (financial town meeting)

4)         June 11, 2012 (special meeting)

B) Bills and Payroll

1) June 11, 2012

2) June 18, 2012

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Harbor Commission (03/14/2012)

2) Jamestown Harbor Commission (04/11/2012)

3) Jamestown Planning Commission (04/18/2012)

4) Jamestown Planning Commission (05/02/2012)

5) Jamestown Tree Preservation & Protection Committee (4/17/2012)

D) CRMC Notices:

1)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda (05/22/2012)

2)
June 2012 Calendar

3)
Notice of Rescheduled Public Hearing re: proposed changes to Coastal Resources Management Program Narrow River Special Area Management Plan (SAMP) to June 13, 2012

4)
June 2012 Amended Calendar 

E) Zoning Board of Review abutter notifications

1) Notice of Administrative Decision: An application has been submitted to the Zoning Enforcement Officer, pursuant to Article 6, Section 609 of the Jamestown Zoning Ordinance. The Zoning Enforcement Officer has decided that the request is consistent with the requirements of 609. You have the right to file a written objection to this determination and, if timely filed, the request for modification shall be denied. If no written objections are received within thirty (30) days of May 24, 2012, the modification shall be granted. Application of Jane Harris and Melody Drnach, whose property is located at 10 Union Street and further identified as Assessor’s Plat 9 Lot 253, for a regulatory variance from Article 3, Section 82-302 (Table 3-2/Lot coverage) to build 128 sq. ft. of deck, exceeding the lot coverage limit of 55% by 3.45%. Said property is located in a CD zone and contains 3,725 sq. ft.

2)  
Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a public hearing June 26, 2012 at the Jamestown Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue, Jamestown, Rhode Island at 7:00 p.m. upon the following: Application of Eric Bell (Charles Barber, owner) whose property is located at Spindrift Street and further identified as Assessor’s Plat 5 Lot 263, for a special use permit from Article 3, Section 82-314, Sub District “A” High Groundwater Table and Impervious Layer Overlay District, to construct a three bedroom dwelling. Said property is located in a R-40 zone and contains 7200 sq. ft.  

VI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

None.
VII.  COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, 
COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report  
1) Fort Getty Pavilion. Town Administrator Keiser gave a status report on the Pavilion. It is an impressive structure and successful events were held, including a graduation party this past weekend. Attendees were happy with the new facility with its raised elevation, additional natural light and pleasing color. Public Works Director Mike Gray noted the structure should be completed by July 4th. Councilor Murphy stated noted the Lions Club has turned over 5 benches for the Pavilion. Attorney Murphy asked if the Lions could have the fees waived for their events at the Pavilion. This request will be on July 2nd agenda for a vote. Councilor Murphy requested any Murphy requested be scheduled at next meeting so that people could get proper notice
2) Wind Turbine. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Planning Commission did not have an opportunity to continue deliberations. They await additional consulting information and statewide reports through the Energy Siting Criteria Board and the Stakeholder Program through URI (due on July 2nd). This information will be available to Council as well. The statewide research data will help with decision making. The Planning Commission visited the Portsmouth site, and a meeting is scheduled with National Grid for a final routing program to be attended by Mr. Keiser, Public Works Director Gray and consultant Harley Lee. The Planning Commission had concerns with infrastructure changes required for the interconnect, due to potential conflicts with the flavor of the area. We want to mitigate impacts on the golf course and Weeden Lane approach and need cost consequences of all approaches, which the Grid will help sort out. 
3) Traffic Enforcement.  Mr. Keiser stated this will be addressed when Chief Mello returns to the meeting from the reception at the Grange.
4) Jamestown Tavern. Town Administrator Keiser reported it was hoped the permits would be in our hands in order to release the liquor license, but that is not the case. They failed to secure a Retail Sales Permit through the State Tax Division. We do not know the specifics, and we are waiting to see if they can obtain the permit and in what timeframe. 
Councilor Winsor asked Mr. Keiser for the report on traffic issues, plans for the America’s Cup and other traffic safety concerns. Mr. Keiser stated Chief Mello will give a full report when he gets back from the reception for new police officers. Chief Mello serves on the America’s Cup Logistics Sub-committee and a Traffic Management and Control Program has been adopted, which will be discussed. Fort Wetherill is the most advantageous point to view the America’s Cup races. Limited parking will be made available at the site, and once 80% saturated, a digital announcement will declare that no more parking is available and visitors will be directed to Newport. Chief Mello will give a more detailed report upon his return. Discussion continued. Councilor Winsor commented it was her opinion the Town Council has been left out of the loop. 
Vice President Bowen asked for a special meeting for Fort Getty in the next couple of weeks so that decisions can be made. Councilor Murphy requested the meeting not be scheduled until the next Council meeting so that everyone has notice when the meeting will take place. The Clerk will coordinate with Council schedules for meeting dates when a quorum of Council members can be in attendance and have the date set so that it can be announced at the July 2nd Council meeting.  Representatives of the Fort Getty Choices Committee and other interested citizens can be informed of the meeting date. It was asked if the public can speak about Fort Getty under the Fort Getty Pavilion rededication agenda item. A citizen can speak on Fort Getty under Open Forum. Discussion continued.   
B) Tree Preservation and Protection Committee Report. Mr. Keiser noted the report was provided to Council outlining their annual activities by Jim Rugh. This is a good report. 
C) Quonset Development Corporation Representative’s Report. Mr. Keiser stated this is an update also from Jim Rugh with recent activities at Quonset. Councilor Winsor referenced the crane dedicated at Quonset and she would like information on the number of shipments to the port. Jim is on top of this and would attend a Council meeting to furnish more information or answer any requests directly.  
D) GZA Monitoring Report, First Quarter 2012. Mr. Keiser reported this is the first exceedance of drinking water standards in the history of groundwater monitoring at the landfill for antimony, a natural occurring element in the soil. It was identified at well EA2D, which previously had elevated lead counts due to damage by equipment driving over it. It is believed the well was contaminated by soils entering it as a result of the damage. Monitoring will continue and trends analyzed. Per Councilor Winsor, antimony can cause fluctuation in blood sugar and cholesterol if consumed in excess over a period of time. A full version of the report in electronic format is available on the Town website.
E) Town Council Liaison Reports

1) School Committee Liaison Report. Councilor White reported school is out. 
2) Buildings and Facilities Committee Liaison Report. Councilor Murphy noted the Committee has not met.  
VIII.  PUBLIC HEARINGS

A) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, Article III. Tax Exemptions and Abatements, Division 3 Members of Volunteer Ambulance Association and Fire Department, Sec. 66-86 through Sec. 66-89; duly advertised in the Jamestown Press June 7, 2012 edition

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to open the public hearing. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote in the affirmative. William Murphy recuses and filed the appropriate form. Motion carries by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
Solicitor Ruggiero stated this is the proposed amendment to the Tax Abatement Ordinance for the Fire Department. The strikeout represents language that is being removed, and the underline represents language that is being added.  Language needed to be revised to define a JFD member and a resident for clarification of the $700 paid to an individual if they are not property owners, as well as a life member and the spouse of a deceased member. The new language comports with the policies adopted by the fire department and was reviewed by the fire department, Chief Bryer and the Finance Director and determined to be in order. If approved, the Fire Department Compensation Committee will be clarified and appear on next meeting agenda for appointments.
There were no public comments. The Council noted this looks good and the problems are now alleviated.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adopt the amendment to the Jamestown Code of Ordinances Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, Article III. Tax Exemptions and Abatements, Division 3 Members of Volunteer Ambulance Association and Fire Department, Sec. 66-86 through Sec. 66-89 as advertised in the Jamestown Press in the June 7, 2012 edition. Robert Bowen and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor abstains. William Murphy was recused and filed the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to close the public hearing. Robert Bowen, Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote in the affirmative. William Murphy was recused and filed the appropriate form. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
Per Solicitor Ruggiero the abstention goes with the majority vote and the amendment passes. 
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None. 

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
A) Communications
1)
Memorandum of Rhode Island Housing re: Notice of Finding of no Significant Impact and Notice of Intent to Request Release of Funds for Bridges, Inc. project, 2 Hammett Court, Jamestown

2)
Memorandum of Attorney General Peter F. Kilmartin re: 2012 Attorney General Open Government Summit, July 27, 2012

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to accept Communications 1) and 2). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XI.  LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License Application
1) 
Applicant:
Sterling Smith




Event:

Smith Family Reunion



Date:

June 23, 2012



Location: 
Fort Getty Pavilion
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Event License application for the Smith Family Reunion subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association


Event:

CIAA Summer Craft Show



Date:

July 13-14, 2012



Location: 
Jamestown Recreation Center
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to grant the One Day Event License application for the CIAA Summer Craft Show subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

3)       Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association



Event:

CIAA Summer Art Show



Date:

July 16-22, 2012



Location:
Jamestown Recreation Center
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to grant the One Day Event License application for the CIAA Summer Art Show subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

4)       Applicant:
Seth A. Pernal



Event:

Tricks for Jordy



Date:

June 23, 2012



Location: 
Jamestown Skate Park
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to grant the One Day Event License application for Tricks for Jordy subject to all Town conditions. 
Discussion. Councilor Murphy noted the long list of requirements for granting this license. Chief Mello stated he met with Seth, and the only requirement through his department is a police detail, and the applicant complied. The other conditions were set by the Recreation Department. Mr. Keiser stated the applicant has been informed of all conditions and realizes if all conditions are not met, the license will not be granted and the event will not take place. Recreation Director Piva did not sign off yet and must do so for the event to go forward. The license can be granted subject to all conditions. Approximately 200 people are expected over the course of the day. It is not an advertised event and is a memorial to Jordan Nonnemacher, who was killed in an automobile accident recently. It is a memorial to Jordan and to spread the word to young people to be careful. What started out as a small event grew larger than was expected. The gathering will not have a party atmosphere, but will be a respectful event to educate young people and pay tribute to Jordy. Councilor Winsor asked if more time is needed for planning the event.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 


5)
Applicant:
Mary Elizabeth Desvaux



Event:

Desvaux-Titmas Wedding



Date:

August 31, 2012



Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Event License application for the Desvaux-Titmas Wedding subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 


6)
Applicant:
Christine Minus



Event:

Minus-Tafteland Wedding



Date:

July 27, 2012



Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Event License application for the Minus-Tafteland Wedding subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 


7)
Applicant:
Bill Hamel



Event:

Jamestown ‘Cruz Nite’


Dates:

June 20 & 27; July 11, 18 & 25; August 1, 8, 15, 22 & 29;



September 5, 12, 19 & 26, 2012



Location:
138 Narragansett Avenue (PACC parking lot)
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Event License application for the Jamestown ‘Cruz Nite’ for the multiple dates listed subject to all Town conditions. 
Discussion. Councilor Murphy noted the applicant is being charged $5 for each event date, which is not done for other applicants, and should be $5.00 for all the events. It is the Council’s decision. They have letters of support from the PACC and Jamestown Tavern. Taxes are owned on the premises, but this does not affect this license. The event runs 5:00 p.m. until dusk. Per the Solicitor it doesn’t affect this license if taxes are owned on the premises. Applicant Bill Hamel stated the event is until sunset as there are no lights in the parking lot. He has asked Chief Mello to bring an officer down with a meter, so that they do not exceed noise levels and know what the maximum level is.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

 B)
One Day Peddler License Application
1)
Applicant:
David Roebuck-Shuckin Truck (food service)



Event:

Sale of fresh oysters, scallop rolls, lobster rolls



Date:

July 9, 2012



Location: 
Mackerel Cove parking lot 

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to grant the One Day Peddler License application for David Roebuck for the sale of food items, subject to all Town conditions. 
Discussion. The license if for the parking lot only, for one space. There are no other special conditions, and the applicant will not be on the dunes. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XII. OPEN FORUM

A) Scheduled to Address. None

B) Non-scheduled to Address. Mary Meagher. Melrose Avenue. Ms. Meagher thanked Councilor Murphy for wanting to give proper notice if a vote is to be taken on Fort Getty.  
XIII. APPOINTMENTS, RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES

None.
XIV.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty

1) Pavilion Rededication. Public Works Director Gray asked the Council to wait until July 2nd to set a date for the rededication. Mr. Keiser stated the Council could adopt a Resolution at that time as well. Councilor Murphy requested naming of the West trail be added. Mary Meagher stated it would be appropriate for Dick and Fran Rembijas to be in attendance and for Tony Viera to be memorialized for the bipartisan spirit. Vice President Bowen stated there was discussion of dedicating the fire pit or benches with a plaque in honor of Mr. Viera. A new sign is in the contract, and the original sign is available. This will be discussed further to determine what the Rembijas family would like.  
XV.  NEW BUSINESS

E) Awarding of Bid: Concrete Climbing Boulder Playground at Lawn Avenue School to P & P Installations for an amount not to exceed $72,950 as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray (50% funding from RIDEM grant and 50% funding from local fundraising group)  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to award the bid for the Concrete Climbing Boulder Playground at Lawn Avenue School to P & P Installations for an amount not to exceed $72,950 as bid as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. 
Discussion. This has been in the works for almost 10 years, with 2 years of fundraising. Congratulations to all those who worked on the project. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
F) Bucket Truck purchase for $16,700. Public Works Director Gray stated the Town contracts out for such services at $1,800 per day. The Fire Department has let the Town use their bucket truck for small jobs, but it is in need of repair. He was made aware this truck was available at a reasonable price and in good condition. This would allow the Town to proceed with necessary work without waiting. In addition it will create a safer working environment for Public Works employees and make us more self sufficient. The truck would also be available to JFD. Discussion of the type of work performed with a bucket truck ensued. The money for the truck comes from unexpended funds in the FY 2011-2012 budget. The Town’s expenditure surplus is estimated to be $100,000 in the black at the end of the fiscal year. The truck will pay for itself and is a good deal for the Town. Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the purchase of a bucket truck for an amount not to exceed $16,700 as recommended by Public Works Director Mike Gray. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS
A)
Town Administrator’s Report, continued
3)  
Traffic Enforcement. Chief Mello is in attendance and will give his report (dated May 30, 2012), which is an overview of traffic enforcements for the past three months. An analysis of traffic citations over the last five years reveals an average of 745 citations annually. Citizens have commented there is a dramatic increase in citations issued, but the analysis shows it is in pace with past years. For the last three months 182 citations were issued, which averages out to 728 for a calendar year, which is in line with the average.  There were 399 traffic stops resulting in verbal warnings for the period, with 675 verbal warnings to date, which is a 2 to 1 ratio to citations. These figures are consistent with figures over the last five years, and the trend has not changed. Discussion ensued of the citations and warnings and the relevant statistics. Vice President Bowen inquired about seat belt citations. Chief Mello stated seat belt warnings were also issued during the enforcement campaign. Such campaigns are preceded and followed by a media blitz.  The Council commented this is excellent data.
Chief Mello explained the Speed Enforcement Evaluator. A traffic complaint policy was adopted which addresses complaints. The evaluator tracks traffic trends so that the Police Department can determine if there is appropriate signage and whether the speed limit for an area is needed, which is then followed by an enforcement campaign. This has been done in several locations and confirms whether speed limits and enforcement are appropriate. Discussion of Town roads and set speed limits continued, including Frigate Street and North Road. Discussion of the Cross Island Expressway ensued, which the State Traffic Commission has on their agenda for review and evaluation. The Council by ordinance can change a speed limit for a Town Road. Lengthy discussion ensued. Chief Mello was thanked for his report. 

Jerry Scott. Walcott Avenue. Mr. Scott asked for incidences on Town roads and State roads and the amount of State roads, as there are a lot of State roads in Town, but we do not receive any benefit from the fines imposed by the State Police for Jamestown traffic stops. Public Works Director Gray reported there are 78 miles of road; 23 miles of State roads, 50 miles of Town roads, and 5 miles of private roads. 

Chief Mello gave an update on traffic issues for the America’s Cup, which begins June 23rd, with trial races. The actual races are June 28, 29, 30 and July 1, producing the heaviest traffic on those dates. Jamestown is coordinating with RIDOT, State Police, RIDEM and North Kingstown Police. RIDEM will staff Fort Wetherill to supervise parking. There will be no parking on the street, with temporary “no parking” signs posted in the area, which will be strictly enforced to keep the roads open and traffic flowing. The viewing capacity is less than the parking capacity, and there are more than adequate parking spaces. RIDEM will inform us when the Fort Wetherill viewing area has reached 80% capacity so that traffic can be notified and diverted using digital message boards announcing “Fort Wetherill at capacity seek alternate sites” at both Route 138 exits. Discussion of sign postings continued. Satellite parking lots are in the master plan and can be used when the Wetherill lot is closed. There are other activities in the area on that date as well and plans to accommodate all activities have been developed. Other private group activities were referenced. The Tall Ships is July 9th and will be a smaller version of the Parade of Sails. Traffic issues and congestion for past events were referenced, which will not be repeated. What happens in Newport affects Jamestown and the State Police should be reminded that if the Newport Bridge needs to be closed, the Jamestown Bridge should be closed first, so that motorists are not stranded on the Island. Discussion continued.

Chief Mello reported there is a half marathon on July 26th beginning at 6:30 a.m. and completed by 10:30 a.m. previously approved by the Council. The Jamestown Police Department has entered into an agreement with the North Kingstown Police Department to work together and share assets. Fort Wetherill is not the advertised site, but is known by word of mouth. The America’s Cup Committee arranged for drawing traffic to Fort Adams with family oriented activities. Satellite parking with free shuttle service will be available there, with free parking for the practice races and $10 parking for the actual races, making the event accessible and affordable. Chief Mello assured Council members proper arrangements have been made and all agencies are prepared for the events. Further information will be forwarded to Council when available. The Council thanked Chief Mello for his report. 

XVI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:22 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator
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